A Critical Analysis of Media Representations of Terrorism: A Case Study of the Madrid 2004 Train Bombings

LAURA PUGES

Laura completed an MSc in Criminology and Criminal Justice at Oxford in 2013, after finishing an undergraduate degree in Psychology and Organisational Behaviour at Lancaster University. She currently has a university research internship in New Zealand analysing methods of risk assessment and risk management of adolescent sex offenders with intellectual disabilities. Originally from Spain, she enjoys expanding her knowledge on crime-related issues and travelling around the world, and her efforts to combine both activities have taken her to the United Kingdom, Italy and New Zealand. Her aim, however, is to eventually find a job in Europe that allows her to combine her skills and interest in Psychology and Criminology, and to improve and develop them as well. This article, drawn from her Masters thesis, highlights the complex relationship between terrorism and the media in the Western World. In an attempt to report on terrorist acts the media risks inadvertently aiding terrorists in spreading alarm across a population, which can have various social and political consequences, particularly with regard to how governments respond to events. It then presents a case study of two Spanish newspapers' reports on the 11-M Madrid train bombings, which, despite some peculiarities of the Spanish press, supports the given analysis of the relationship in question.

Setting the Scene

If the darkness that arrives after absence was measured, the Cathedral would have been a pavilion for the blind, [...] again that grandmother wiping away her tears with a handkerchief. If hugs were needed, there were arms coming from everywhere as if to stop a train, all trains, those trains. (El Mundo 14)

This quote is a translated excerpt from an article published by the Spanish newspaper *El Mundo* on the State Funeral for the victims of the 2004 Madrid Train Bombings. In the days following the attacks, many similarly sensationalised descriptions were used

to report on the consequences of the attacks by the newspapers *El Mundo* and *El País*. Undoubtedly, terrorist events will be tragic and any description of them will carry some dramatic elements. However, as many critics and academics have noted (Cooper 1976; Nacos 2007, among others), sensationalising events in such ways may be inappropriate, unethical and dangerous.

Terrorists aim to *communicate* a message to the world – to make their intended public know that they exist and that they can harm them. The media, in *communicating* with the public on terrorism in dramatized ways, can inadvertently help fulfil this goal (Wilkinson 1997; Weimann and Brosius 1991: 333-335). Wilkinson (1997) describes four main aims of terrorists; to instil fear among the wider population; make known their reasons and cause; to disrupt security agencies' activities; and to recruit committed newcomers to their cause (p.56). Indeed, as Nacos (2007) observes, we live in an era of 'mass-mediated terrorism', where the media often regretfully plays into the hands of terrorists by helping them meet their four aims, albeit unintentionally. It is fitting then, that the relationship between terrorism and the media has been described as 'symbiotic' (Wilkinson 1997: 52; Cooper 1976: 231).

Importantly, the landslide of reporting on terrorism that occurs after certain attacks is not always proportional to the actual threat. For example, in the one year and fifty days following 9-11, the *Washington Post* printed over 10,700 articles regarding terrorism (Rothe and Bower 2002, discussed in Rothe and Muzzatti 2004: 338). However, a database of world-wide terrorist incidents held by the US State Department clarifies that fewer attacks occurred between 2002 and 2003 than during the previous twenty years (Lewis 2012). Nonetheless, "the notion that the attacks on 11 September 2001 signalled the start of a new era of terrorist attacks became conventional in the blink of an eye, bypassing any sober

analysis" (*ibid*: 259). The thought is that events of terrorism have come to be over-reported, and so the public will consider them to be of the highest urgency even when this evaluation is inaccurate (Nacos 2007; Lewis 2012).

Over-reporting occurs because media workers want to report on events that are newsworthy and interesting to the public, thereby growing their audience. Reporters simply cannot report on everything that happens and must select what becomes 'news' among a wide range of options (MacDougall 1968, discussed in Hall *et al* 2010: 240). As Chibnall (2010, *originally 1977*) discovered in observing and interviewing crime reporters, eight 'professional news imperatives of journalism' increase an event's likelihood of being portrayed in the media, helping media outlets further attract audiences; immediacy, dramatization, personalization, novelty, conventionalism, simplification, structured access and titillation (p.205). In a more recent account, Jewkes (2010: 215-225, *originally 2004*) has added to Chibnall's list violence, proximity, perceived risk and visual imagery, among others.

In this context, it is easy to see why terrorism against Westerners is so widely and vigorously reported. It allows for the satisfaction of many of the imperatives above, including drama, visual images and violence, and can therefore be exploited by the media (Lewis 2012: 257). In this sense, the events on September 11, 2001 were extraordinarily newsworthy; "hijacked planes crashing into the World Trade Center and the Pentagon – a devastating attack on the centre of Western military, economic and cultural power – was such an excessive moment in terms of news value that it almost stretched credulity" (Lewis 2012: 258).

A vast amount of research has explored the negative social and political effects of such coverage and over-reporting of terrorism by the mass media. The first of these consequences is the

spread of fear among the target public of a terrorist group. In the years following September 11 2001 for example, "levels of public concern [about terrorism] roughly reflected the volume of terrorism coverage in the major TV networks" (Kern, Just and Norris 2003, discussed in Nacos 2007: 180). Fear of terrorism following a recent event is natural. However, it is dangerous for the media to over-report on the issue in sensationalist ways, as this may lead to disproportionate levels of fear among the public (Nacos 2007; Pozas and Toral 2004). Deciding whether fear is disproportionate can seem controversial, but there are some clear signs. For instance, throughout more than four years after 9-11, over 60 per cent of Americans persistently feared another terrorist attack in the United States 'a great deal' or 'somewhat' (Nacos 2007: 182). However, as I mentioned above, in the early 21st Century terrorism is in fact not as much of a threat as many believe it to be (Lewis 2012). It is unfortunate that the mass media's over-reporting contributed to such elevated and disproportionate concern.

Relatedly, frightened people are more easily manipulated into supporting certain political ends (Signorielli 1990: 102, discussed in Reiner 2007: 321). Rothe and Muzzatti (2004: 337-340) note that the growth in public anxieties after the reports of heightened terror alerts following 9-11 made it easier for the Bush administration to pursue an 'imperialist' political agenda, gathering support for a 'war on terror' (*ibid*: 339). Arguably, this course of action by the government was disproportionate to its impetus, but it received relatively little public criticism (Nacos 2007: 143-159).

However it would be remiss to ignore what the mass media can do to help combat terrorism. Appropriate reporting of a terrorist act can sensitize people and heighten vigilance, making it more difficult for terrorism to be carried out successfully. People can even be encouraged to cooperate with the authorities in investigations (Wilkinson 1997: 60), as was seen recently in 2013 after the Boston Bombings, where many people who heard of the events helped the victims by donating blood and aiding with the police investigation (*The Guardian Online* 2013). Such extremely beneficial effects are brought about by a mass media that we are often quick to criticise. Thus, the ideal solution would be to provide proper safeguards for the reporting of terrorism, while still upholding freedom of the press and capitalizing on benefits the mass media can provide (Wilkinson 1997: 50-52).

Though by no means exhaustive, this overview has shed light on some of the main issues regarding the controversial relationship between terrorism and the mass media. We shall now focus on a specific case study of the news representation of the 2004 Madrid Train Bombings to give context to the issues highlighted – noting meanwhile how the Spanish press differed from traditional terrorism reporting.

The Madrid Train Bombings

On the morning of 11 March 2004, three days before the Spanish General Elections, ten bombs exploded on four commuter trains that were heading to Madrid's Atocha Station, killing 191 people and injuring over 1800. The Madrid Bombings, which have been described by the media as "the worst terrorist attack in mainland Europe since World War II" (Valdeón 2009: 67) were attributed to Islamic fundamentalist terrorists. No *direct* Al Qaeda link has been demonstrated through legal proceedings. The attacks had a variety of unexpected social and political consequences – including the ousting of the governing party, the centre-right-wing Partido Popular (PP), in favour of the centre-left-wing opposition party Partido Socialista Obrero Español (PSOE) during the elections, contrary to the polls' predictions (Pozas and Toral 2004).

11-M, as the day has come to be known, received widespread media attention across Spain and internationally (Casero 2005: 22). Given its effects, it serves as an interesting subject for a case study delving into the relationship between the media and terrorism.

To carry out the case study, I conducted a qualitative discourse and image analysis on 28 lead stories relating to 11-M published in two of the main broadsheet newspapers in Spain, *El País* (centre-left) and *El Mundo* (centre-right), during the two weeks after the attacks. I analysed the 14 images related to the attacks printed on the front page of either newspaper during the two-week period.

Newsworthiness

"By its very nature, a terroristic act is meant to be impressive" (Cooper 1976: 226). It is essentially a dramatic event, and 'dramatization' is one of the key factors news reports rely on to make their portrayals of events interesting and attractive. Chibnall (2010) argues that news workers aim to make an "impact" when presenting a report (p.206). By its very nature, an account of the 11-M Madrid Bombings achieves this. The risk is that the dramatic element of an event is over-emphasised in news portrayals. On Friday 12 March 2004, headlines such as "Terrorist Inferno in Madrid" (El País 2004) and "The Day of Infamy" (El Mundo 2004) were powerful and emotive. Reports that day were filled with phrases such as "the mortal sequence" (El País 1) of the train bombings - bombings that left a "trail of death on the railway line" (ibid) - which helped to increase the news hype around an already tragic situation. Sensationalist accounts of the attacks continued throughout the following two weeks. The articles focused on the human tragedy and the broken families (El Mundo

12; El País 8, among others), and many of them used similarly dramatized language.

Related to 'dramatization' is the news value of 'spectacle and graphic imagery' (Jewkes 2010: 222). Carrabine (2012) notes that in a recent 'visual turn' in criminology (p.463) it is now vital to analyse not only what crime is like, but also how it is represented (p.463-487). The photographs *El País* and *El Mundo* published of the 11-M bombings and their aftermath caused widespread critique, and rightly so. Vara (2006) complained that the images of the attacks were not selected with prudence, and they sensationalised the events in unethical ways that even violated the privacy of the victims and their families by, for example, showing recognisable wounded faces (p. 11-12). Notably, out of the fourteen images analysed here, seven contained images of dead (or injured) people or recognisable people who were visibly upset.

The dangers of such reporting have already been described, and include the possibility of enhanced and disproportionate fear and anxiety among the public (Cooper 1976), as well as a vulnerability to be manipulated for certain political ends (Signorielli 1990: 102, discussed in Reiner 2007: 321). Vivid and visual reports may sell, but the risks associated with this style of reporting must also be considered.

Consequences of Media Terrorism Reporting and How Spain Differed

Disproportionate Concern

Previous literature shows that levels of concern, and to an extent fear of terrorism, are related to the amount and form of media reports on terrorist acts (Nacos 2007: 180). The reports on 11-M, their abundance and their dramatic characteristics helped

spread panic and distress across the Spanish population (Vara 2006; Casero 2005). It is normal for alarm to spread after a terrorist act. The point is that the media can inadvertently help spread disproportionate concern, and this can have various undesirable effects. Three months before 11-M, 35.7 per cent of Spaniards believed terrorism was the greatest threat against Spain. This number increased to 60.9 per cent following the bombings (Instituto Opina 2004, discussed in Canel and Sanders 2010: 449). Terrorism may have been something to be worried about to an extent - but as Lewis (2012: 259-260) has argued, it is not actually the largest international threat in the early 21st Century. Although the increased levels of fear may not have been solely caused by the media's reporting on the events of 11 March 2004, the reports did contribute to the spread of alarm across the population. To reiterate, the consequences of these disproportionate levels of fear can be harmful to the appropriate functioning of society.

Political Consequences

We saw above how media reports can engender a "climate of public support, apathy or anger" (Cohen-Almagor 2000: 252), depending on how they are portrayed. Sometimes after a terrorist attack, governments can utilize the media to influence public sentiment and engender support for specific political goals (Rothe and Muzzatti 2004). Government administrations are able to leverage their role of valuable 'information-holders' and 'primary sources' in times of national crisis (Miller and Sabir 2012: 77; Chibnall 2010, *originally 1977*). This privileged role creates conditions in which news reporters and the public in general will pay particular attention to information they reveal and will be more likely to accept it unquestioningly than under normal circumstances (Nacos 2007). In the case of 11-M, the Aznar Administration was

very aware of the upcoming general election. The sitting conservative government (led by the *Partido Popular*) engaged in a media strategy that has been criticised by many, where it initially claimed that ETA, the Basque separatist terrorist organisation, was behind the attacks, even though the evidence was far from conclusive (Valdeón 2009: 67; Canel and Sanders 2010). This led *El Mundo*'s online articles to report on 'ETA's most bloody attacks' a few hours after the bombings (*ibid*: 71-72); information which was later found to be incorrect.

Why would the sitting government want to highlight ETA's, and not Islamic fundamentalists', involvement? One of the reasons could be that Islamic terrorism would likely relate, at least in part, to Spain's support for the Iraq war, which the PP sitting government had supported and the PSOE left-wing opposition party wanted to opt out of (Canel and Sanders 2010: 449). Three days before the election, terrorist attacks by Islamic jihadists could put the PPs lead in the polls (*ibid*: 449) in serious jeopardy by enhancing fear about a new attack for similar reasons. So, the government made an effort to portray its staunch belief that ETA was behind the events (*El País 1, 2, 3, 6, 13; El Mundo 1, 2, 3, 8*), and "government actions continued to hold ETA as responsible even after [...] the discovery of a van with a videotape with verses from the Koran" (Canel and Sanders 2010: 455).

However the Spanish newspapers, particularly *El País*, were not fooled. When the controversy over who was actually behind the attacks escalated, *El País* was quick to highlight the dispute and say evidence pointed to Islamic terrorism, and even *El Mundo* denounced the issue (*El Mundo 3*), even if in more subdued ways (*El Mundo 1*; *El Mundo 8*). Notably, the government's media strategy was not succeeding. In total, 14 of the 28 articles discussed the polemic over the presumed authorship of the bombings. This

contrasts greatly with the mostly-supportive accounts of government initiatives given after 9-11 (Rothe and Muzzatti 2004: 338-340) and 7-7 (Canel and Sanders 2010) by the US and UK press respectively, which hints at some particularities of the Spanish Press (Canel and Sanders 2010).

If the dramatized articles and images were not enough to influence voters, the critiques of the sitting government influenced the public even more. Pozas and Toral (2004) have argued that the PSOE party won the elections as a result of the emotions attached to the 11-M bombings and the fear they created about possible future attacks (p.13). Furthermore, the Spanish Press did not support the government's views, implying instead that the government was manipulating information (El País 10, 13). Consequently, "the issue [among the public] shifted from the question of who had killed to the question of who had lied" (Canel and Sanders 2010: 458), and "the government became the enemy (not the terrorists); and the remedy, a new government" (ibid: 458). It was thus that the left-wing PSOE, on March 14 2004, won the elections with nearly 11 million votes (El País 4; El Mundo 4). This electoral result was not solely the product of the media's reports on the bombings, but the reports did play a role in the formation of public opinion.

Having established this political consequence, it is important we now look back and examine whether the terrorists achieved what they wanted. The government changed as a direct result of the bombings. This is no place for deep political debates about the virtues of the left-wing or the promises of the right-wing, and I will take no stance regarding the particular political and social values the two main parties in Spain advocated throughout their campaigns. What is paramount to the discussion here, however, is that the PSOE party ended up withdrawing the Spanish troops

from Iraq. In fact Spain was criticized by various international officials for being a "nation that has succumbed to the threats of terrorism [...]" (El Mundo 7). While the withdrawal from Iraq was likely not all the terrorists aimed for (Dannenbaum 2011: 323), it was certainly a significant aim. Thus, the terrorists did achieve at least part of their objectives. It appears then that sometimes terrorism does to an extent work (Rose, Murphy and Abrahms 2007). If terrorism is achieving any of its desired effects, and if any of these effects are being encouraged inadvertently by the media, then media outlets must be doing something wrong, even if this is done unintentionally.

Positive Consequences

The articles analysed depicted the terrorists as assassins and awoke in people a sense of not only concern but also unity. They highlighted a form of what Durkheim called 'collective conscience' (Erikson 1966: 4), where the law-abiding 'us' was pitted against the murdering, boundary-crossing 'other'. Partly due to the widespread reports of the bombings and their consequences, and the calls for help by authorities, thousands of citizens in Madrid took to the streets to help the victims and their families (*El País 1*), and many were willing to cooperate with the police investigation as much as possible (*El Mundo 6*).

It cannot be ignored then that the two newspapers' and other media outlets' reporting of the 11-M bombings had some deep benefits we would be careless to ignore.

Conclusion

In light of what has been said, what can be done to ensure that societies reap the benefits of media reporting while preventing the media from playing into the hands of terrorists? Scholars like

Wilkinson (1997), among others, largely agree that appropriate safeguards and self-regulation by the media are necessary so that that the media does not sensationalise terrorism and so that neither the government nor the terrorists manipulate the press (Wilkinson 1997: 51).

In contemporary democracies, media censorship and excessive statutory regulation would inevitably raise complaints regarding the violation of two of the main ideological pillars of democracy: freedom of the press and freedom from undue regulation (Wilkinson 1997: 60-61). Nonetheless, the risks posed by the effects of unrestrained media reporting of terrorism must be addressed. In this context, theorists have argued for "voluntary self-restraint" by the mass media (Wilkinson 1997: 51). Certainly, news-workers in all media outlets need to balance the desire to report and inform the public about newsworthy events, with the prudence not to sensationalise situations that already cause heightened emotions in themselves, and with the care not to play into the hands of terrorists by giving them too much publicity (Paletz and Tawney 1992: 110). Essentially, what we need is a variant of Green's (2012) 'public journalism' (p.281), where information in the press is provided in a rational, cool-headed manner, avoiding the "shallow, sensationalised, overly simplified presentations found in some segments of the press [that] serve only to tap into inchoate insecurities, inflaming them, without providing the informational tools necessary for the public to assess and to face them" (p. 282). In the case of the Madrid Bombings, as has been evidenced in this article, this form of professional selfrestraint by the press would have been extremely beneficial.

In a world where the reach of the 'global mediasphere' (Ferrell and Greer 2009: 5) is expanding, and where terrorism

becomes more and more of a social preoccupation, we must find ways for the media not to be used in ways that benefit terrorists.

REFERENCES

- Canel, M.J., and Sanders, K. (2010), 'Crisis Communication and Terrorist Attacks: Framing a Response to the 2004 Madrid Bombings and 2005 London Bombings', in T.W. Coombs and S.J. Holladay, eds., *The Handbook of Crisis Communication*, 1 edn., 449-466. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd.
- Carrabine, E. (2012). 'Just Images: Aesthetics, Ethics and Visual Criminology', British Journal of Criminology, 52/3: 463-489.
- Casero, A. (2005), 'Cobertura Periodística del 11-M: la Teoría del 'Caso Excepcional', VII Congreso Español de Ciencia Política y de la Administración, Democracia y Buen Gobierno, available at http://www.aecpa.es/uploads/files/congresos/congreso_07/area04/GT 14/CASERO-RIPOLLES Andreu(URV).pdf, last accessed May 27th 2013.
- Chibnall, S. (2010), 'Press Ideology: The Politics of Professionalism (1977)', in C. Greer, ed., *Crime and Media: A Reader*, 1 edn., 203-214. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Cohen-Almagor, R. (2000), 'The Terrorists' Best Ally: The Quebec Media Coverage of the FLQ Crisis in October 1970', Canadian Journal of Communication, 25(2), pp. 251-284.
- Cooper, H.H.A. (1976), 'Terrorism and the Media', Chitty's Law Journal, 24/7: 226-232.
- Dannenbaum, T. (2011), 'Bombs, Ballots, and Coercion: The Madrid Bombings, Electoral Politics, and Terrorist Strategy', *Security Studies*, 20: 303-349.
- Erikson, K. (1966), Wayward Puritans: A Study in the Sociology of Deviance, 1 edn. New York: John Wiley and Sons.
- Ferrell, J., and Greer, C. (2009), 'Global Collapse and Cultural Possibility', *Crime, Media, Culture: A International Journal*, 5: 5-7.
- Green, D.A. (2012), When Children Kill Children: Penal Populism and Political Culture, 1 edn. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Hall, S., Critcher, C., Jefferson, T., Clarke, J., and Roberts, B. (2010), 'The Social Production of News (1978)', in C. Greer, ed., *Crime and Media: A Reader.* 1 edn., 239-250. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Jewkes, Y. (2010), 'The Construction of Crime News (2004)', in C. Greer, ed., Crime and Media: A Reader, 1 edn., 215-227. Abingdon: Routledge

- Lewis, J. (2012), 'Terrorism and News Narratives', in D. Freedman and D.K. Thussu, eds., *Media & Terrorism: Global Perspectives.* 1 edn., 257-270. London: SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Miller, D., and Sabir, R. (2012), 'Propaganda and Terrorism', in: D. FREEDMAN and D.K. THUSSU, eds., *Media & Terrorism: Global Perspectives.* 1 edn., London: SAGE Publications Ltd., pp. 77-94.
- Nacos, B.L. (2007), 'Mass-Mediated Terrorism: The Central Role of the Media in Terrorism and Counterterrorism', 2 edn., Lanham, Maryland: Rowman and Littlefield Publishers.
- Paletz, D.L., and Tawney, L.L. (1992), 'Broadcasting Organizations' Perspectives', in D.L. PALETZ and A.P. SCHMID, eds., Terrorism and the Media: How Researchers, Terrorists, Government, Press, Public, Victims View and Use the Media, 1 edn., 105-110. London: SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Pozas, S., and Toral, G. (2004), 'La gestión de la comunicación institucional entre el 11 y el 14 M', Zer Revista de Estudios de Comunicación, 9/17: 11-23.
- Reiner, R. (2007), 'Media Made Criminality: The Representation of Crime in the Mass Media', in M. Maguire, R. Morgan and R. Reiner, eds., *The Oxford Handbook of Criminology*. 4 edn., 302-337. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Rose, W., Murphy, R., and Abrahms, M. (2007), 'Does Terrorism Ever Work? The 2004 Madrid Train Bombings', *International Security*, 32/1: 185-192.
- Rothe, D., and Muzzatti, S.L. (2004), 'Enemies Everywhere: Terrorism, Moral Panic, and US Cvivil Society', *Critical Criminology*, 12/3: 327-350.
- The Guardian Online. (2013), 'Boston Marathon blasts: three dead and more than 100 injured as it happened', *The Guardian Online*, 15 April (written by T. McCarthy), available at http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2013/apr/15/boston-marathon-explosion-live, last accessed May 29th 2013.
- Valdeón, R.A. (2009), 'Discursive Constructions of Terrorism in Spain: Anglophone and Spanish Media Representations of ETA', *International Journal of Applied Linguistics*, 19/1: 66-83.
- Vara, A. (2006), 'Las Sombras del Periodismo Español en el 11-M', in A. Vara, J. Rodríguez, E. Giménez and M. Díaz, eds., *Cobertura Informativa del 11-M*, 1 edn., 11-14. Pamplona: Ediciones Universidad de Navarra S.A.
- Weimann, G., and Brosius, H. (1991), 'The Newsworthiness of International Terrorism', *Communication Research*, 18(3), pp. 333-354.
- Wilkinson, P. (1997), 'The Media and Terrorism: A Reassessment', Terrorism and Political Violence, 9/2: 51-64.

Appendix A: Articles Analysed

El País 1: Romero, J. M. (2004), 'Cuatro Atentados Simultaneos Causan una Matanza en Trenes de Madrid', El País, 12 March, available at

- http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/12/espana/1079046001_850215.html, last accessed 22 May 2013.
- El País 2: Rodríguez, J. A., Mercado, F., Yoldi, J., and Duva, J. (2004), 'La Furgoneta con una Grabación en Árabe Fue Utilizada para Transportar las Bombas', El País, 13 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/13/espana/1079132401_850215.html, last accessed 22 May 2013.
- El País 3: Moreno, R. (2004), 'Detenidos Tres Marroquíes y Dos Indios por Supueso Apoyo a los Autores de la Matanza', El País, 14 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/14/espana/1079218801_850215.html, last accessed 22 May 2013.
- El País 4: Romero, J. M. (2004), 'Zapatero Vence con casi 11 Millones de Votos', El País, 15 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/15/espana/1079305201_850215.html, last accessed 22 May 2013.
- El País 5: Díez, A. (2004), 'Zapatero Atribuye su Victoria a las "Ganas de Cambio en España" y No al Atentado del 11-M', El País, 16 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/16/espana/1079391601_850215.html, last accessed 23 May 2013.
- El País 6: Rodríguez, J. A., and Comas, S. (2004), 'La Dinamita Usada en los Atentados se Fabricó en Febrero en Burgos', El País, 17 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/17/espana/1079478038_850215.html, last accessed 23 May 2013.
- El País 7: Rodríguez, J. A. (2004), 'El Gobierno Lanza un Vasto Plan de Seguridad por la "Persistencia del Riesgo Terrorista", El País, 18 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/18/espana/1079564402_850215.html, last accessed 23 May 2013.
- El País 8: Duva, J., and Rodríguez, J. A. (2004), 'Un Trozo del Móvil de la Bomba Desactivada, Hallado en el Locutorio de Zougam en Lavapiés', El País, 19 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/19/espana/1079650805_850215.html, last accessed 23 May 2013.
- El País 9: Yoldi, J. (2004), 'Cuatro Magrebíes Robaron los Explosivos en Asturias Guiados por un Ex Minero Español', El País, 20 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/20/espana/1079737203_850215.html, last accessed 24 May 2013.

- El País 10: Alcaide, S., Ortega, P., Cantalapiedra, F., Cuartas, J., Hermida, X., Manresa, A., Martín, A., and Martínez, I. C. (2004), 'Más de 200.000 Personas Contra la Guerra', El País, 21 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/21/espana/1079823604_850215.html, last accessed 24 May 2013.
- El País 11: Ordaz, P., Peregil, F., and Gómez, L. (2004), 'Cuatro Trenes, 14 Bombas, 6.000 Viajeros', El País, 22 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/22/espana/1079910017_850215.html, last accessed 24 May 2013.
- El País 12: Duva, J., and Rodríguez, J. A. (2004), 'Cuatro Nuevos Detenidos por el 11-M, Uno de los Cuales ya Estaba Preso en Salamanca', El País, 23 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/23/espana/1079996414_850215.html, last accessed 24 May 2013.
- El País 13: Mercado, F. (2004), 'Una Mochila Bomba Pasó Varias Horas en Ifema y Recorrió 25 Kilómetros Hasta Ser Desactivada', El País, 24 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/24/espana/1080082818_850215.html, last accessed 25 May 2013.
- El País 14: Valdecantos, C. (2004), 'El Funeral Por las Víctimas del 11-M Congrega a Europa en la Catedral de Madrid', El País, 25 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/25/espana/1080169205_850215.html , last accessed 25 May 2013.
- El Mundo 1: Lázaro, F. (2004), 'El Día de la Infamia', El Mundo, 12 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 25 May 2013.
- El Mundo 2: Lázaro, F. (2004), 'Acebes Convencido de que las Nuevas Pistas Probaran la Autoría de ETA', El Mundo, 13 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 25 May 2013.
- El Mundo 3: Lázaro, F. (2004), 'Las Primeras Detenciones Vinculan La Masacre con el Terrorismo Islámico', El Mundo, 14 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 26 May 2013.
- El Mundo 4: Garea, F. (2004), 'Zapatero Será Presidente Tras el Hundimiento del PP en un Vuelco Político Sin Precedences', El Mundo, 15 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 26 May 2013.

- El Mundo 5: Deiros-Bronte, T., and Lázaro, F. (2004), 'Casablanca y Madrid: En el Mismo Punto de Mira', El Mundo, 16 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 26 May 2013.
- El Mundo 6: Lázaro, F. (2004), 'La Policía Busca a 20 Sospechosos', El Mundo, 17 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 26 May 2013.
- El Mundo 7: Fresneda, C. (2004), 'Kerry Solicita a Zapatero que no Retire las Tropas Españolas de Irak', El Mundo, 18 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 27 May 2013.
- El Mundo 8: Segovia, C. (2004), 'El Gobierno Desclasifica Documentos Secretos Para Probar que "No Ha Mentido" Sobre el 11-M', El Mundo, 19 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 27 May 2013.
- El Mundo 9: Ramírez de Ganuza, C. (2004), 'Zougam al Llegar a la Audiencia: '¿Quién Ha Ganado las Elecciones?, El Mundo, 20 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 27 May 2013.
- El Mundo 10: Olmedo, I., and De la Cal, J. C. (2004), 'Jamal "El de Tánger", El Mundo, 21 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 27 May 2013.
- El Mundo 11: Valera, A. S. (2004), 'Racismo en la Universidad', El Mundo, 22 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 28 May 2013.
- El Mundo 12: Ramírez de Ganuza, C. (2004), 'El Español Detenido Entra en Prisión Como Autor del 11-M', El Mundo, 23 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 28 May 2013.
- El Mundo 13: Lázaro, F. (2004), 'Abderrahim Zbackn, 'El Químico', Presunto Autor de la Fabricación de las Bombas del 11-M', El Mundo, 24 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 28 May 2013.
- El Mundo 14: Simon, P. (2004), 'La Mañana de los Pañuelos Mojados', El Mundo, 25 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/Buscador.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 28 May 2013.

Front Page Headlines

- El País. (2004), 'Front Page', El País, 12 March, available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/12/, last accessed 22 May 2013.
- El Mundo. (2004), 'Front Page', *El Mundo*, 12 March, available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/plantilla_binario.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 25 May 2013.

Images Analysed

- El País Image 1: Decenas de heridos permanecen junto a las vías. (12 March 2004), n.d. [image online], available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/12/, last accessed 23 May 2013.
- El País Image 2: Espana se echa a la calle. (13 March 2004), n.d. [image online], available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/13/, last accessed 23 May 2013.
- El País Image 3: Associated Press. (2004), Entierro de una víctima de la matanza de Madrid', 14 March, [image online], available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/14/, last aaccessed 24 May 2013.
- El País Image 4: Alvarez, C. (2004), Detención de personas relacionadas con el 11-M', 19 March, [image online], available at : http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/19/, last accessed 24 May 2013.
- El País Image 5: Reuters. (2004), Los musulmanes muestran su rechazo a los atentados del 11-M', 22 March, [image online], available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/22/, last accessed 24 May 2013.
- El País Image 6: EFE/POOL. (2004), Funeral en la Almudena por las víctimas del 11-M', 25 March, [image online], available at http://elpais.com/diario/2004/03/25/, las accessed 24 May 2013.
- El Mundo Image 1: Marcou, P. (2004), 'Tres bomberos intentan liberar a dos pasajeros muertos del cercanías que sufrió ayer un atentado cuando entraba en la estación de Atocha (Madrid)', 12 March, [image online], available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/plantilla_binario.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 25 May 2013.
- El Mundo Image 2: Cordón, B. (2004), 'Imagen de la manifestación celebrada ayer en Madrid bajo una intensa lluvia, a su paso por la estación de Atocha', 13 March, [image online], available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/plantilla_binario.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 25 May 2013.
- El Mundo Image 3: Para, K. (2004), 'Los manifestantes, portando carteles con la palabra « paz », se agolpaban ayer frente a la sede del PP en la calle Génova', 14 March, [image online], available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/plantilla_binario.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 25 May 2013.

- El Mundo Image 4: No Caption (17 March 2004) n.d.[image online], available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/plantilla_binario.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 25 May 2013.
- El Mundo Image 5: Sinova, D. (2004), Lágrimas en la última estación del vía crucis', 19 March, [image online], available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/plantilla_binario.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 25 May 2013.
- El Mundo Image 6: El Sospechoso 'Número Uno' (20 March 2004), n.d. [image online], available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/plantilla_binario.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 26 May 2013.
- El Mundo Image 7: De León, M. H. (2004), 'El Rey da el pésame a un familiar de las víctimas del 11-M tras el funeral celebrado ayer en La Almudena', 25 March, [image online], available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/plantilla_binario.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 27 May 2013.
- El Mundo Image 8: Vera, S. (2004), 'Varias personas lloran mientras siguen el funeral de Estado por una pantalla de TV situada fuera de la catedral', 25 March, [image online], available at http://quiosco.elmundo.orbyt.es/Hemeroteca/plantilla_binario.aspx (past the pay wall), last accessed 27 May 2013.